Town of Veazie
Town Council Meeting Minutes

05/06/2013

Members Present: Chairman Tammy Olson, Councilor Chris Bagley, Councilor Joseph Friedman, Councilor Brian Perkins, and Councilor Jonathan Parker.  Interim Town Manager Mark Leonard, Secretary Julie Strout, Rec. Director Rob Young, Dennis Farnham,  Julie Reed, Fire Chief Gerry Martin, Assessor Ben Birch, Budget Committee Members Pat Rice, Jeff Wheelden and Charles Osgood and various members of the public.

Members Absent: None
Item 1:  Call to Order



  Chairman Tammy Olson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Item 2:  Secretary to do the roll call


  All present

Item 3:  Pledge of Allegiance

Item 4:  Consideration of the Agenda


   None
   

Item 5:  Approval of the April 22nd, 2013 and April 29th, 2013 Council Meeting 
  
  Minutes


   Councilor Joseph Friedman made a motion, seconded by Councilor Jonathan 
 
   Parker to accept the April 22nd, 2013 and April 29th, 2013 meeting minutes as 
 
   written.  No discussion. Voted 5-0-0.  Motion carried.
 
   

Item 6:   Public comments


    None
New Business:
Item 7:   Review of the FY 13/14 Budget

   The Council discussed the FY12/13 to FY13/14 memo that was handed out to 
 
   the public.

   The Council reviewed the Municipal Budget Department by Department. 

        Executive Budget

   Councilor Joseph Friedman made a suggestion to cut the Executive Budget by 
 
   another $12,000 which would be the part time position. He realizes that it would 
   put a lot of extra work on the two in the office. We could possibly change the 
 
   town office hours and be creative and work harder to make this work.
   

   Councilor Brian Perkins stated that things are ugly for the short term and could 
 
   be ugly until 2060 if the state and municipal government do not reign in the 
 
   spending. All of us have to make some tough decisions. 

  Councilor Jonathan Parker asked if prior to cutting the $12,000, he wanted 

   Manager Leonard to give an update on his meeting with the Sewer District in 
 
   regards to sharing personnel.  Manager Leonard met with Jim Parker.  They are 
 
   interested in sharing personnel in both Public Works and sometime in 

   
  July the front office staff which would assist in the billing process both in 
 
  collection and mailing.  Public works would be sharing to assist in their day to 
  
  day operation and would like to enter into an agreement by next month.

   Manager Leonard also shared some information on the mill rate.  If the state 
 
   follows the law we stay the same at 20.50. If we stay flat funded it would be 
 
   20.60 and if they pass the Governor’s proposed budget it would go up to 23.30.


   Assessor Ben Birch spoke to the revaluation company and initially they thought 
 
   they would not have the figures ready for this year but by May 20th, 2013 Mr. 
 
   Birch should have all the new real estate numbers so between May 20th and the 
 
   annual meeting he will be able to rework the three proposals he gave Manager 
 
   Leonard. Mr. Birch did not have any indication on how the revaluation will 
  
   change the property values. Mr. Birch stated that if the property values go up 
 
   the mill rate will come down.

Councilor Chris Bagley asked about the Sewer District sharing personnel again.       
His question was would it require another full time employee in our office or 
work with our current employees and what about our Public Works Dept., how 
does it take away Dennis Farnham from the town.  


Citizen Gary Brooks mentioned that we need to concentrate on the Town 
Budget right now, if the Sewer District has problems then they need to discuss 
them or you dissolve the district and take it over. We are here to discuss the 
Town of Veazie Budget tonight.


   Councilor Brian Perkins made a motion, seconded by Councilor Joseph 

  
   Friedman to cut the executive budget by $12,000. No discussion. Voted 3-2-0 
 
   with Councilor Chris Bagley and Councilor Jonathan Parker opposed. Motion 
 
   carried.

     Police Budget


The Council reviewed the Police Budget with Manager Leonard, the budget 
would have been $9900 less if it wasn’t for workman’s comp., which he will be 
trying to decrease for future budgets.  Councilor Chris Bagley brought up health 
insurance, Manager Leonard met with a company which will be doing a 
presentation at the May 20th meeting. It looks like there could be a savings of 
roughly $30,000 town wide. Manager Leonard is looking into additional 
insurance information with the property and casualty insurance as well. 
     Fire Dept.

The budget increased by $8,000 due to workman’s comp. Moved the diesel 
account out of the town’s budget to the fire budget which was around $4,000. 
Possibly could sell the oldest Fire Engine #91 which could bring in about $35,000 
to $50,000.  Chief Martin stated they did away with the apprentice program and 
reduced training from 4 times a month to twice a month.  The Chief’s salary was 
cut as well bringing his salary to $8750.00.

Councilor Jonathan Parker still thinks that there is room to restructure this 
department more like what Milford is doing, to save us approx. 75,000 to 100,000 
a year.  To restructure the department to a working chief with one full time 
employee and use call men to cover. It gives us a chance over the next year to see 
if it’s worth merging with Orono or Bangor or to keep the call dept. here to help 
with Orono and Bangor. 

Councilor Parker’s recommendation would be to cut the fire budget by $60,000 
which would eliminate one full time employee and hire one part time fire chief 
into a working chief

Councilor Jonathan Parker made a motion, seconded by Councilor Joseph 
Friedman to cut the Fire Dept. budget by $60,000 in addition to what was 
proposed.  Councilor Chris Bagley asked Councilor Parker to review his 
recommendation again.   Councilor Parker stated he would like to see a full time 
40 hr a week working fire chief that will work 4 ten hours days and use call men 
to cover the same amount of hours were allotted right now which was 7 to 5 or 
5:30.  So we wouldn’t lose coverage. This would eliminate the Fire Chief’s 
vehicle as well which is estimated around $3500.00 a year.  Manager Leonard 
brought up on how this would affect the contract they just signed.  Councilor 
Brian Perkins 
feels we shouldn’t jump into anything yet.  Chairman Tammy 
Olson is a little uneasy with restructuring all at once, she would be in favor of  a 
smaller amount now with a goal of a larger amount next year. Chairman Olson 
would also like to see how this might affect the contract as well.

Voted 2-3-0. Councilor Chris Bagley, Councilor Brian Perkins and Chairman 
Tammy Olson opposed. Motion denied.

Councilor Brian Perkins made a motion, seconded by Councilor Joseph Friedman  
which was ultimately amended by Councilor Parker to authorize Manager Mark 
Leonard to look into the sale of fire engine #191. Chairman Tammy Olson 
would like to see something directing where the money will go once sold. 
Voted 
5-0-0 Motion carried.

Councilor Brian Perkins made a motion, seconded by Councilor Joseph Friedman 
to sell the Fire Chief’s car for additional savings. Voted 5-0-0 Motion carried 
Public Works

Councilor Brian Perkins made a motion, seconded by Councilor Joseph Friedman 
to reduce the Public Works Department by one person. Voted 3-2-0. Councilor 
Chris Bagley and Councilor Jonathan Parker opposed.  Motion carried.  Councilor 
Jonathan Parker asked if the motion was to eliminate a position? Chairman 
Tammy Olson answered yes. Councilor Parker stated don’t we set the money and 
the Town Manager controls the positions. We don’t have direct control over his 
employees.  Councilor Joseph Friedman stated that we will eliminate the position 
of 34,000 from the budget.  Councilor Jonathan Parker just wanted to make sure it 
was proper procedure.
 Chairman Tammy Olson stated that the control for hiring 
and firing is the managers and if its departmental it’s the councils decision. 
Recreation Dept.

Councilor Joseph Friedman made a motion, seconded by Councilor Brian Perkins, 
to cut $19,000 from the Recreation budget.  Voted 3-2-0. Councilor Chris Bagley 
and Councilor Jonathan Parker opposed.  Motion carried.
Comm. Invest., Capital , Reserves, Fixed and Assessments 

The Council reviewed these accounts but no motions were made.

The Council wanted to thank the Budget Committee and praised them for a job 
well done.
Item 8:      Manager’s Report


       Manager Mark Leonard reviewed his report with the Councilor’s. 


 Manager Leonard wanted to bring Public Works up and would feel more 
 
 comfortable if we eliminated a number and not a position.  He feels that is a 
 
 personnel issue. 


Item 9:      Comments from the Public


 Citizen Joan Perkins wanted clarification on the $150,000 assessment fee and 
 made a comment that nobody made any suggestions on cutting the police 
 
 budget.


 Assessor Ben Birch stated that there would be a Board of Appeals workshop 
 
 on May 22nd at 5:30. He thanked the Manager for his assistance.

 Capt. Pete Metcalf wanted clarification on whether they can still use engine 
 
 #191 until sold. The Council agreed that the Fire Dept. could still use the 
 
 truck when needed.

       Citizen Karen Walker was very pleased with the service provided on the 

       Veazie clean up day.
Item 10:     Requests for Information and Town Council Comments.


       Chairman Tammy Olson brought up changing the time of the May 20th 
 
       Council Meeting to start at 5:00pm
Item 11:     Review & Sign of Town Payroll Warrant #23 & AP Warrants  

      
       #22

        The warrants were circulated for signatures.

Item 12:     Adjournment

       Councilor Joseph Friedman motioned to adjourn.

                   Councilor Brian Perkins seconded.  No discussion.  Voted 5-0-0. 


       Motion carried.
       Adjourned at 8:43pm.

A True Copy Attest:

Julie L Strout

Deputy Town Clerk
